	MINUTE NUMBERS 713



Minutes of Policy & Finance Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 30 January 2007 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor C J Holtom (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Resources, Director of Development Services, Director of Community Services and Senior Accountant (Policy and Finance).

Also in attendance: Councillor D Berryman.

699

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors F E Dyson and C Warkman.  It was agreed that a letter be sent from the Committee to Councillor Dyson following his recent operation wishing him a speedy recovery.

700

MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings held on 21 November 2006 and sub-Committee held on 19 December 2006 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

701

REVENUE BUDGET 2007/2008

The Director of Resources asked Members to consider his report which set out details of the draft revenue budget for 2007/2008 for the Policy and Finance Committee along with the revised revenue budget for 2006/2007.  

He pointed out that the revised estimate was £63,280 higher than the original estimate.  

He gave explanations where over spends had occurred in 2006/2007.  

In relation to the 2007/2008 budget he highlighted four areas which could have a significant impact on the budget for 2007/2008 and beyond:-

· Job Evaluation

· Longridge Sports Centre/Edisford

· Three stream waste collection

· Contact Centre

He reported however that the provisional financial settlement was slightly better than he had anticipated resulting in an extra £20,000 for this Council.

Members then went through each service area in some detail and asked a number of questions on the figures presented.  They also discussed the grants to outside bodies, fees and charges and Committee service plans.  

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Committee refer the 2007/2008 revenue budget as set out in this report to the Budget Working Group for further consideration;

2.
the consideration of growth items be referred to the Budget Working Group;

3.
Committee approve the proposed fees and charges set out in the report; and 

4.
Committee agree that the allocation of grants to voluntary organisation for 2007/2008 be referred to a small working group of this Committee.

702
OVERALL REVISED CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2006/2007 AND PROPOSED PROGRAMME 2007/2012

The Director of Resources presented his written report on the revised capital programme for 2006/2007 and how this would be financed.  He commented on the likelihood of slippage and the overall position.

He also referred to his report on the proposed capital programme which gave details of the Council's capital spending plans up to the year 2012.  He stressed that the programme in its current form was not balanced and would need some further work.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the revised capital programme for 2006/2007 as set out in Annex 1 to the report and approve the future five year programme for 2007/2008 to 2011/2012 as set out in Annex 3.

703
PROPOSED CHANGES TO COUNCIL MEETINGS AND COMMITTEE STRUCTURE

The Chief Executive presented his report asking Committee to consider possible changes to the format of the Council meetings and Committee structure.

He commented that the present format of Council meetings and the structure of our Committees had fundamentally remained unaltered since the formation of Ribble Valley Borough Council in 1974.  He highlighted changes which had occurred since 1974.

The report was in two parts, one dealing with the proposed changes to Full Council meetings and the other dealing with proposed changes to the Committee structure.  A cross party working group of Members together with the Corporate Management Team had met on three occasions since July 2006 to review the format of Council meetings and Committee structures and to make proposals for improvements.  That Working Group had considered the following proposals:

· Alternative political arrangements

· Format of the Council meetings

· Number of Committees

· Frequency of meetings

· Starting time of meetings

In relation to alternative political arrangements, it was unanimously agreed by the Working Group that the existing Committee system should continue.  

Format of Full Council – following changes to the format of Council meetings were considered.

· Remove the agenda item ‘to receive and consider where appropriate minutes of the following Committee meetings now circulated’

· Include a new agenda item ‘Chairman of Committee reports’

· Include a new agenda item ‘Members choice debate’

In relation to number of Committees, this was the area where the most difficult of decisions within the Working Group had been made.  The preferred revised Committee structure was as follows:

Resources (Policy) Committee – 14 Members

Services (Policy) Committee – 14 Members

Planning and Development Committee – 14 Members 

Budget Working Group – 9 Members 

Standards Committee – 4 Members 

Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 14 Members

Licensing Committee – 14 Members 

Audit and Accounts Committee – 7 Members 

Parish Council Liaison Committee – 14 Members 

This proposed Committee structure created a Resources (Policy) Committee by combining the present Policy and Finance and Personnel Committees.  The proposed Services Policy Committee would combine the present Housing and Community Committees.  The two present Overview and Scrutiny Committees would be combined to form a single Committee.  The Planning and Development, Standards, Licensing, Accounts and Audit and Parish Council Liaisons Committees would all remain unchanged.  This proposed Committee structure would reduce the number of committees from11 to 8.  

In relation to frequency and starting times of meetings, the Council meeting Resources, Services and Planning Committees would meet on the same frequency and at the same times (7pm), whilst Licensing, Accounts and Audit, Parish Council Liaison and Overview and Scrutiny Committees would meet 4 times per year with a 3pm start for all but the Parish Council Liaison Committee which would continue to meet at 7.15pm.  The Standards Committee would meet 3 times per year at 3pm.

Members raised a number of concerns around the timing of these changes.  Most Members felt that it should be a decision for the new Council to look at after the May 2007 elections.

There were also concerns voiced about the possible length of the new combined Policy Committees, the combination of the two Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the perceived diminished role of Personnel Committee within a much larger Resources (Policy) Committee.  

RESOLVED:
That consideration of this matter be deferred until the next municipal year 2007/2008.

704
LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT (LAA) – PATHFINDER PROJECT – RURAL SERVICE DELIVERY

The Director of Development Services gave an update on the LAA Pathfinder Project which had previously been reported to Committee on 26 September 2006 (minute 398 refers).  

Work for the project was being undertaken by Lancashire Community Futures with funding from the Pathfinder Scheme.  The project so far had sought to map out current service delivery and started to engage with communities on service needs, together with obtaining views from Parish Councils on service delivery and engagement.  This would provide a baseline of information to develop the work further.  

A series of projected outcomes for the project had also been developed which were set out at Appendix 2 to the report together with a flow diagram that identified linkages between the LAA Project, Local Government Structures and how these could feed into service improvement as a result of the project.

RESOLVED:
That Committee note the information and nominate Councillor D T Smith to join the Project Steering Group. 

705
REPORT OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT OMBUDSMAN ON AN INVESTIGATION INTO A COMPLAINT AGAINST RIBBLE VALLEY BOROUGH COUNCIL 

The Chief Executive presented a report on an investigation of the Local Government Ombudsman into a complaint against this Council.  He reported that the Ombudsman had found maladministration by the Council in that we failed to manage the sale of the land in accordance with good practice and this Committee reached a decision not to sell the land which was not supported or justified by the information before the Committee.  However, the Ombudsman did not find the decision was unreasonable.  The Council was entitled to decide not to sell part of the land for a mosque and to take into account issues such as traffic and other impacts on local residents.  The Ombudsman recommended that the Council pay the complainant £250 in recognition of the time and trouble in pursuing the complaint.

He further reported that the Council's asset management plan was in the process of being reviewed and redrafted.   A Corporate Asset Management Group chaired by the Chief Executive had been created.  That group had met on two occasions since its formation in September 2006.  

Members then discussed this matter in some detail and in particular the misleading reporting of the Ombudsman’s decision by some media organisations.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
pay compensation of £250 to the complainant for his time and trouble in making the complaint;

2.
consider a revised Asset Management Plan at the next meeting of this Committee;

3.
approve the formation of the Corporate Asset Management Group and their terms of reference as set out in paragraph 5.7 of this report; and

4.
ensure that future decisions on the use or sale of assets considered by this Committee are supported by all the necessary information.

706
ESTABLISHING A SHADOW RSL BOARD (RIBBLE VALLEY HOUSING ORGANISATION)

The Director of Community Services submitted a report asking for a decision on the selection criteria for Council nominees to the Shadow Board of the Ribble Valley Housing Organisation.  He reported that at a meeting of the Partner Selection Steering Group on 8 January 2007, a training session had been held to establish a shadow RSL Board.  Following on from that training detailed discussions had been held about the proposed size and composition of the shadow board.  The group agreed that a board of 15 with equal representation: 5 council nominees, 5 tenants, 5 independents (housing corporation requirement that a third of the board is made up of independents).  

The Steering Group gave a mandate to the Tenant Group to determine the criteria for the selection of the tenant members to the board.  Tenants had since agreed the following selection criteria:

Geographical representation; open to all tenants; self nomination; final selection by interview.

Independents would be chosen by interview once Council and tenant nominees were decided.  Council and tenant shadow board members will undertake the interview process.

Members then considered the requirements of skills required for Council nominees.  The Director of Community Services pointed out that two decisions were required from Policy and Finance Committee around the following issues.

1.
Are all Council nominees going to be elected Members.

2.
If the nominees are to be elected Members, how would this be determined.

Members then discussed this matter in some detail.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree that its nominees be based on three nominees from the Conservative Group and two nominees from the Liberal Democrat Group.  Nominees would not necessarily be serving councillors but should be selected by canvassing interest amongst current councillors and other appropriate candidates.  

707

REVENUES AND BENEFITS GENERAL REPORT

The Director of Resources submitted his report in relation to the following matters:

National non-domestic rates

Council Tax

Sundry debtors

He also reported upon housing benefit performance and housing benefit fraud and include details of the Council Tax and business rates customer satisfaction survey report dated November 2006.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

708

COUNCIL TAXBASE 2007/2008

The Director of Resources submitted his report on longer term empty properties.  He reminded Members that the Local Government Finance Act required each billing authority to calculate its Council Taxbase for its area of part of its area, eg Parish.  In the past this calculation could not be delegated and had to be approved by the Council.  The taxbase for 2007/2008 is as per the calculation reported at the November 2006 meeting.  Calculation had now been agreed by the Chairman and Shadow Chairman of this Committee.  The total taxbase for 2007/2008 was 22,208.  The Council had notified individual parishes of their taxbase in order to assist with the setting of their precepts.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

709

TREASURY MANAGEMENT MONITORING 2006/2007

The Director of Resources provided Members with a progress report on our treasury management activities for the period 1 April 2006 to 31 December 2006.  This report included issues such as borrowing requirements, investments, prudential indicators, approved organisations.

RESOLVED:
That this report be noted.

710

REVENUE MONITORING 2006/2007

The Director of Resources reported on the position for the first nine months of this year’s revenue budget and gave a comparison between actual expenditure and original estimates for the period.  He pointed out that there was an overall underspend of £91,967.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

711

EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the fact that the following item of business be an Exempt Information Under Category 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

712
REQUEST TO SELL COUNCIL OWNED LAND AT CLITHEROE RUGBY UNION CLUB, LITTLEMOOR ROAD, CLITHEROE 

The Chief Executive asked Members to consider a request from Clitheroe Rugby Union Club to purchase this Council's interest in the clubhouse and adjoining football pitch.  He gave Members background details on this item in relation to the granting of a right of way to Barratt Homes across Council owned land off Littlemoor Road, Clitheroe to enable them to provide an access to their housing development on an adjacent site.  

Members then discussed the request in some detail.  They asked that the definition of recreational purposes referred to in the suggested conditions be clearly spelt out.

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree to sell the land to Clitheroe Rugby Union Club for the sum of £75,000 subject to the conditions detailed in paragraph 4.4 of this report as amended.

713

ST MARY’S CHURCH HALL, CLITHEROE – REQUEST FOR CAPITAL GRANT

The Director of Resources referred to minute number 538 of Committee dated 21 November 2006 and now submitted a request from Trinity Community Partnership for a capital grant from the Council towards the purchase of St Mary’s Church Hall, Clitheroe.  The Director of Resources reminded Members of their decision taken at the last meeting of this Committee where they had refused the request for a revenue grant of £60,000 towards running costs at the St Mary’s Centre to enable Trinity to use the funding freed up to pay for the design and development consultancy work needed for Trinity to submit the planning application for the art centre.  Trinity Community Partnership had now submitted a new request to make a capital grant of £60,000 to enable Trinity to go ahead with the purchase of St Mary’s Centre.  The Director of Resources gave further details in relation to this particular request and Members discussed the matter in considerable detail.  

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
Committee agree to the request from Trinity Partnership for a capital grant of £60,000 towards the purchase of St Mary’s Church Hall subject to the conditions set out in Annex 2 to the report and in addition:

· satisfactory valuation of the premises being received from the District Valuer.

· Clarification and acceptability of any conditions being imposed by other potential funders of the arts centre development.

· The agreement of the North West Development Agency to the scheme proceeding.

2.
Committee also ask Clitheroe Town Council to forgo any funding from the Council’s grants (for Parish Councils) scheme because of the Council’s additional financial support for the arts centre.

3.
Further consideration of this request be delegated to the Director of Resources in consultation with the Chairman and Shadow Vice Chairman of this Committee. 

The meeting closed at 9.30pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414430).
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